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From the Chairman 
It was a great pleasure to be able to greet new faces and a couple of 

guests to the Annual Reunion and AGM on 10
th
 and 11

th
 June. You 

will see photos and a resume of what occurred elsewhere in this 

newsletter but I wish to expand on a few points. 

 

NEXT YEARôS REUNION AND AGM ï Monday 19
th

 and 

Tuesday 20
th

 May 2014. I feel it is important that we maintain the 

RAF Butterworth and Penang Association as an independent 

association for as long as possible, certainly until 2015 and our 20
th
 

Anniversary, and my 70
th
 Birthday!  

Much work goes on each year on your behalf to ensure that our annual gathering is as 

memorable as possible. So please reserve the 19
th
 and 20

th
 May 2014 in your diaries for next 

yearôs Reunion and AGM being held again at the Falcon Hotel in Stratford-on-Avon. We 

already know the cost increase over this yearôs charge is marginal at Ã1.50, and this years 

prices were unchanged from last year!  

 

THIS YEARôS REUNION - It was a particular pleasure to have as our Dinner Guest this year 

Mr Chris French, a member  of the Guild of Aviation Artists, who presented us with a signed 

and framed print of his painting óButterworth Bruisersô which we raffled  and raised £256 for 

service charities. Our thanks go to Chris for his kind gesture, a copy of the print appears on 

page 26. Copies of the print can be obtained via Hansen Fine Art on 0744 544 4671 or by e-

mail at info@hansenfineart.co.uk  Chris also spent a long time with various members looking 

at photos and hearing stories in a quest to translate his findings into another work of art. 

We received from Richard Harcourt 50 wreath centres for use with RBL wreaths at future 

Remembrance ceremonies. These are laminated, with adhesive backs so that they can cover 

other emblems. The ódealô is this - you purchase a British legion C-Type wreath without a 

badge at your own expense and I will send you a RAFBPA centre free of charge. We hope this 

will add an extra dimension to the various wreath laying opportunities and bring to public 

attention the debt we owe to those who served in our corner of the Far East. 

 

REMEMBRANCE PARADE, LONDON  ï Sunday 10
th

 November. Iôm expecting to be 

offered places for members in the Cenotaph Parade on Sunday 10
th
 November. If it is your 

ambition to be in the parade, then please let me know and Iôll add you to the list alongside the 

four members who came forward at the AGM. 

 

THE FEAF MEMORIAL  ï I am grateful to the Association for taking the lead and voting to 

forward up to 20p annually from the subscription of each paid up member to the FEAF Grove 

Account to help towards the upkeep of the FEAF Memorial at the National Memorial 

Arboretum. I will now be able to ask for a similar gesture from our sister associations towards 

building up a fund to ensure the Memorial outlives us all and remains in good condition for 

many generations to come.  

 

RAFBPA ITEMS FOR SALE  ï Among items suggested by members for purchase are car 

stickers and metal lapel badges, possibly based on the wreath centre design (Shown on the 

separate óRAFBPA Itemsô poster). We will be investigating this further. Meanwhile, the 

Chairman holds a large stock of association ties. If you havenôt one, or need to replace the old 

one, please send a cheque for £11, payable to the RAFBPA, including your name and address, 

and one will be sent to you. The design of the tie is also to be seen on the óRAFBPA Itemsô 

poster mentioned above.      
                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        

 

 David Bloomfield 

Tony Parrini 
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From the Editor   
The recent 2013 Reunion and AGM was a great success with everyone 

seemingly enjoying themselves. Special thanks go to Bob Margolis who 

óprowledô with his camera amongst members to get some super pictures 

of the occasion. This was the easy bit as he then set about preparing 

them for both versions of the newsletter and good naturedly making any 

changes I thought necessary. I can be quite demanding at times! Not 

content with this following the reunion he transported two boxes of 

archive materials to the RAeS National Aerospace Library at 

Farnborough on behalf of the Association  

The reunion also provides the opportunity for members to meet and 

exchange information and stories. Our table at the reunion dinner was made up of David and 

Pamela Bloomfield, Butterworth (1960ôs), Les and Violet Downey, Les as most know is a 

veteran of the immediate post-was era and Napier Penlington, Medical Officer (1950ôs) and 

his guest, Francis Arnold, who was a schoolboy at Glugor in the immediate pre-war period. 

Francis kindly cleared up one question that had óniggledô me for some time, and that was who 

crewed the ferries used to take the evacuated European community to Singapore in December 

1941. Answer: the survivors of the capital ships HMS Repulse and Prince of Wales (sunk 10 

December 1941). In addition to the above Francis told me a little about the construction of the 

gun emplacements on the island prior to hostilities and also of his later service with the 

Brigade of Gurkhas in Borneo during Confrontation. Iôm always after a story and hopefully I 

have persuaded him to write something about the gun sites at the very least.  

Also at dinner Napier told of an outstanding doctor from the Penang General Hospital that he 

met on occasions when in the Far East. Hugh Alistair Reid OBE MD was a recognised 

authority on snake poisoning; he founded the Penang Institute of Snake and Venom Research, 

becoming the first Honorary Director in 1961. In 1964 he left Malaysia and joined the staff at 

the Liverpool School of Tropical Medicine furthering his work relating to snake venom and  

antivenoms.  

The talk at the table also included mention of a forthcoming series about the Emergency taken 

from copies of Reveille newspaper articles (1957) written by Dennis Holman and sent by Don 

Brereton. The name of the anthropologist, Pat Noone, missing in the depths of Malaya since 

1942 was also mentioned and in this context Napier recalled a piece from the book Noone of 

the Ulu where a search party (Force 136, 1943) went to search for him. A signal from the 

search party reached Colombo which read ñHAVE CONTACTED NOONEò which had been 

wrongly deciphered and should have read ñHAVE CONTACTED NO ONEò. The story of the 

missing anthropologist is to be included in óEastwardô at a later date as reference to him and 

the circumstances surrounding his death are the subject of Noone of the Ulu, by Dennis 

Holman and the involvement of one Busu Jamin in the war time murder of him in Roy Follows 

book The Jungle Beat; Fighting Terrorists in Malaya 1952-1961.  

Following the reunion I received my own copy of the out of print book Noone of the Ulu  and 

found a mention of one Anker Rentse, a pre-war planter and friend of Pat Noone who as a 

member of Force 136 had searched for him in 1943. This sounds very much like the Anker 

Rentse who, as a Danish Civil Affairs Officer, died in the RAF Dakota (KN630) crash of 25 

August 1950 ï ref: Issue 33, Summer 2012 and page 18 of this issue.     

For the AGM the meeting room was connected, via Skype, to Laurie Bean (in Penang) giving 

Laurie the opportunity to be a part of the meeting but also for members to communicate 

directly to him, and vice versa. Thanks are given to those members who made this event 

possible and I would also like to thank Laurie for agreeing to proof read every issue of 

óEastwardô before I send it out to members. As I am altogether aware from my days in AP 

publications, proof reading is only matched by watching paint dry so I appreciate Laurieôs help 

(and dedication to the job).                                                                                      Dave C roft  
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RAFBPA Reunion Song for 2013  

By Tony Parrini 

 
                                   IN PENANGôS FAIR CITY ï to the tune of Cockles and Mussels 

 

In Penangôs fair city, 

The girls were so pretty 

I first set my eyes on sweet Suzi Lai Mi . 

With her long hair and ringlets 

While we in our singlets 

Cried ñWhen can we see you,  

Sweet Suzi Lai Mi ?ò 

 

Chorus:  Oh Suzi Lai Mi, 

  Oh Suzi Lai Mi 

  Oh when will I see my sweet Suzi Lai Miò 

Chorus:   

On Fridays quite merry,  

We took the brown ferry 

To see for ourselves, sweet Suzi Lai Mi. 

As she flashed a tanned ankle, 

The troops used to rankle 

Crying ñWhen can we see you, 

Sweet Suzi Lai Mi?ò  

  Chorus: 

As she got in position, 

There was great competition 

To grab the first dance with sweet Suzi Lai Mi . 

But most were the losers, 

So we went to the boozers 

Crying ñWhen can we see you, 

Sweet Suzi Lai Mi?ò 

  Chorus: 

At long last a posting, 

We all start boasting 

Of our encounters with sweet Suzi Lai Mi . 

But now the faint memories,  

Are heard on the sea breeze 

Crying ñWhen can we see you 

Sweet Suzi Lai Mi?ò 

  Chorus: 

  

 

 
 

DANCE                            

TICKET   

BOOK  



6 

 

New Member(s)  

Peter Alan óDinkyô Toy, 4090781 SAC Clerk Accounts RAF Butterworth 1953-1955. 

 

Members (and non-members) correspondence 

Prior to ósigning onô as a member of the Association, Peter Toy sent the following letter: My 

son-in-law recently drew my attention to details of the RAF Butterworth Association and 

printed me out a copy of the Easter 2011 newsletter in which you are named as Secretary 

(Rowly Christopher, Hon Sec at the time). 

Since I served a tour at the station in 1953-55 I am interested in the matter and am keen to 

obtain more information etc. For the record, I was 4090781 SAC Peter Alan Toy and was 

known as óDinkyô to most. I was reputed to be a Clerk accounts but for the most part I dealt 

with the civilian staff on the base. 

The C.O. at the time was Wing Commander Wilson and 2¹/c was Squadron Leader Potter. My 

boss was Flight Lieutenant L. E. Leak and then Flt Lt Woods. The SWO was Warrant Officer 

Parris. 

I can recall many details of things I was involved in, including óOpsô with the Army, and 

various other activities, and once a stopover by Ava Gardner whose Constellation aircraft was 

diverted overnight to Butterworth. 

I feel I could relate a great many details of the life and times of a RAF Admin Wing óerkô at 

that time. Since I am nearly 80 years of age it would be nice to know (that) they can be on 

record. 

The Association extends a warm welcome to Peter and if he writes his RAF memoirs they will 

find a place in the archives. 

 

To Penang via India and Burma by Dennis Pateman (1945-46) 

A number of years ago, when I was newly appointed as archivist/newsletter editor, member 

Dennis Pateman sent in a handwritten copy of his ópottedô service history. This history has 

languished in the archives over the years and it is time it was given an airing, so here is the Far 

East experiences as provided by 1723539 LAC Dennis E. T. 

Pateman: Like many other servicemen I volunteered for the RAF 

on my 18
th
 birthday and was accepted but deferred until 

February ô42. Refused for aircrew duties at the medical through 

blast damage to the ears and instead trained for airframes at 

Blackpool and did well. I was offered an instructors job and 

making up to sergeant but told the C.O. I hadnôt joined up to be 

stuck at Blackpool! Posted for a short time on RSU and then 

packed off to India on the Christiaan Huygens Troopship, E deck, 

below the waterline. Left Greenock February ô43 and sailed 

straight into a force 12 for three days. The battleship HMS 

Malaya (right) alongside us had seas coming over the second gun 

turret. This was the largest convoy of the war and it travelled NW 

for five days, part of the convoy then going on to America and we 

turned to reinforce the North Africa landings. Another section went to Malta and after North 

Africa, we then went to Freetown for supplies. The engines failed off Freetown 24 hours out; 

the temperature was 104 хF on the mess deck with condensation running down the side. After 

three days we eventually caught up with the convoy. Ran out of water south of Ascension but 

we were given beer from the stores instead! 

Made it to Durban and then onto Bombay and Worlie on the troopship Strathmore.   

I was posted to the training airfield at Poona, on Harvards being there for nearly 12 months 

and could not get away until I obtained a Fitter II A course, which I passed again as LAC. 

Weeks were spent in transit camps after leaving Quetta, first Calcutta, then near to Bangalor 

followed by fourteen days leave with cousins in Adyar, Madras. It was during the great famine 
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where 3,000,000 died; my cousin was Commissioner for Civil Supplies, Madras State, so I 

didnôt see much of him. Back to the transit camp and was so fed up that I volunteered for 

escort duty on a single rail track bound for Lahore. The journey should have taken ten days; it 

took nearly four weeks, we were shunted into sidings for days ï I got used to Indian curries.  

There was hell to play when I got back to camp, I 

went on the eastern route to Lahore and came back 

via the western route, and in the meantime my pals 

had all left for Calcutta. I followed them, got there 

and found they had left, so another spell in transit 

before being posted to Coxôs Bazaar on RSU. I 

stayed there a few weeks then on down the Arakan to 

the forward airstrip at Ratnap working on 

Thunderbolts (Left). The site was a padi field grass 

strip, with two man tents at the edge of the jungle 

and temperatures of 100 to 120 хF ï and English spanners for American planes! 

After two months a supply plane came in with a four month old newspaper, miners threaten to 

go on strike! Also the pilot came with the news that my pals had run into the Japs at Imphal 

and all were murderedéso that was why I didnôt follow them from Calcutta earlier.  

As the monsoons threatened, the squadron left and a DC3 later came for us as the rains 

started. We took off with water on the órunwayô that slowed us up with the aircraft going 

between trees at the end of the strip. Fortunately the ground fell away a little and we just 

brushed the second lot of trees. The pilot came back looking green and swearing we were half 

a ton overweight! We landed at Akyab with a hell of a bump on the felt runway! 

Akyab was where we serviced DC3ôs on army supply drops; with the monsoon season upon us 

the cloud base was often down to ground level, resulting in the loss of several planes. 

Then the big bomb!  Hoorah! 

We then to be bound for Penang as an invasion forward party but instead were flown to 

Mingaladon to find new tents, and plenty of them. We also watched all the brass hats sign up 

from the edge of the runway! Following that we boarded a small troopship at Rangoon and I 

spent the next ten days sick as a dog in my hammock, watching rats as big as cats running 

along the pipes above my head.  

I arrived at Georgetown (Penang) having lost a stone in weight and as weak as a kitten. But 

brick buildings! Electric lights! What luxury. Well it was until the Japanese diesel generator 

got so hot it picked up its sump oil through the breather and disintegrated, along with part of 

the building. We started to get organised at the airfield but halfway through the morning went 

on alert ï Chinese Communists! What a life. 

I was servicing any planes that came in, but mostly DC3ôs. Most carried the óRailwayô POWôs 

at the beginning; I still have difficulties when seeing Japanese. It wasnôt easy seeing all sorts 

of planes not seen before. Almost as bad as at Ratnap when they arrived with a Tiger Moth in 

two packing cases and told me to put it together. No anhedral or dihedral boards ï so I 

tightened the wires and stays to where I thought they should be and told the pilot to give it a 

run along the strip to see what happens. Typical TAF, he took off, went by me with hands off 

the controls slapping the sides of the cockpité.mad as hatters! 

After the POWôs had all gone it was easy going on Penang. I bought a small fishing boat from 

the locals having got to know them, and spent some time sailing it after fitting a bit of a keel 

and some tentage for a sail. They (locals) used to go fishing in it when I did not want it and 

also joined them on occasions ï I almost never came back when caught by a sharp storm at the 

fish traps of Leper Island. That involved plenty of baling out and paddling! 

I got an early release under Class B in early January 1946, flew to Singapore and came home 

on the SS Andes breaking the record to Southampton in 22 days, arriving three years away 

almost to the day. I gave the boat away to fishermen with a chitty to confirm it was a gift on my 

leaving. 
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The book, 194 Squadron Royal Air Force ï óThe Friendly Firmô (Burma Campaign) by Flight 

Lieutenant Douglas Williams (still available) is an excellent read telling of the role of this 

squadron during the Burma Campaign. No. 194 Squadron reformed 1
st
 February 1953 at RAF 

Sembewang, Singapore and later merged with 155 Squadron to become 110 Squadron based at 

RAF Kuala Lumpur. 

Some locations mentioned         

 in the service history 

(above) and in the book, 194 

Squadron Royal Air Force ï óThe 

Friendly Firmô. 
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AAC Auster WZ706 

óEastwardô has included a number of 

pieces relating to WZ706 in previous 

issues where on one occasion a copy 

of David Shepherdôs painting was 

used as the cover picture (Issue 25, 

Christmas 2009) and on another was 

the óstarô of a recovery from Thailand 

where a force landing was effected due 

to loss of oil pressure (Issue 30, 

Summer 2011). Now there is more news about WZ706 and a request from the owner of the 

aircraft, Peter Gill: óCan I please introduce myself, my name is Peter Gill, a member of 656 

Squadron Association and I am the proud owner of Auster AOP9 WZ706. As you know she is a 

very historic aircraft having a long service history and also being rescued from Thailand and 

of course being painted by David Shepherd, the world renowned artist. 

The aircraft is in the final weeks of a four year restoration project, the wings will go on within 

ten days (e-mail & telephone call dated 21 May) and then the coupling of control runs, 

electrical wiring and more importantly the fuel pipes, and then she will have her first engine 

run in over forty years. Shortly after that the first air tests will take place. 

The restoration is also to show the finish the aircraft would have shown when on active service 

with the FEAF and Commonwealth Division. Also I am fortunate in that I have all the Forms 

700 so Association members are able to view the writings of their more youthful days! 

I am writing to your Association to ask if it is possible to put out a request for any WZ706 

photos and stories that your members may have from their service times when they had worked 

on, or flown in, the aircraft? I am also looking for any genuine service equipment that may 

have been used by those working on the aircraft, such as flying helmets, tin helmets, signal 

flares (used), signal pistol, emergency equipment, signal markers, books that were issued for 

tropical desert and jungle survival, first aid boxes and .303 ammo boxes. The list goes on, but 

anything your members might think would be of interest to display under the aircraft when 

shown at air shows around the country would be much appreciated; any donated items would 

be coming to a great home. 656 Squadron AAC are constructing a history board for use at 

forthcoming air shows and with any donated equipment would make for a better panorama. 

Should anyone wish to contact me, even for a chat, I am on telephone: 01663 733496 or 

07779080946, alternatively on e-mail: peterjgill@hotmail.com 

The Association has forwarded a copy of a photograph of Auster WZ706 taken when at 

Butterworth c1957. This photograph is from the collection of Butterworth aircraft photographs 

donated by member Norman Harvey and are destined for the National Aerospace Library at 

Farnborough. Peter Gill has not seen this particular picture before and it will be used on the 

history display. 

       

Doing the Rounds by Richard Harcourt (1965-67) 

As often stated there are at least two óhistoriesô relating to our times in the Far East: the official 

history and the history as given by the individual, which more often than not gives an insight 

into the organisation at levels not covered by the official versions. Richardôs story is just that:    

óDuring my time at Butterworth Base Radio it was the RAF (especially me, a newly promoted 

corporal) that got all the ñinteresting jobsò. These were stints of a week or in some cases two 

weeks, at Bidan and Song Song ranges, month long stints at Gong Kedak and once monthly 

trips to remote landing strips and airfields to replace the batteries and check out the ARC52 

standby comms. radios. Sometimes I could get it arranged as a training flight with the ñYellow 

Perilò; if not, I had to take a Land Rover and drive round, the chopper boys didnôt like 

carrying lead acid batteries! 

mailto:peterjgill@hotmail.com



